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What is this? It’s a motor, it’s compact, has few moving parts…and in 
1906 would propel a car to a speed of nearly 200 miles per hour 

(322kph) – read its amazing story in this issue.  
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CALENDAR 2020 
 

PLEASE NOTE CHANGES TO THE CALENDAR:   

• The Victorian Hill Climb Championship for 2020 has been cancelled.   

• The GCC Annual General Meeting for election of office bearers, etc, has now been 
cancelled, and will be rescheduled on a date to be determined at some time in the future.   

• GCC competition events scheduled for August and September have been cancelled. 

• The date in October which was to have been a VHCC round has now reverted to being a 
GCC Club Hill Climb. 

• Any events at Bryant Park will be spectator-free until such time as government regulations 
allow spectators to attend.  The definition of spectators includes our Club members – if 
you are competing you are allowed to be there, if you are not competing or officiating you 
will not be admitted to the event. 

• It is hoped that all other GCC events as shown on the Calendar will proceed on the dates 
shown, dependent upon Government regulations at the time.   

  
AUGUST 
Saturday to Sunday, 8/9  Supercars at Hidden Valley 
Saturday to Sunday 8/9  Victorian 6 Hour Regularity Relay Phillip Island -CANCELLED 
Sunday 9   NSWHC Round 7, Ringwood 
Sunday 9   Repco Sprint Series Round 4, Winton - CANCELLED 
Tuesday 11   Board Meeting, 7.00 p.m. 
Friday to Sunday, 14/16  Australian GT Championship at Phillip Island - CANCELLED 
Saturday to Sunday 15/16 Shannons Nationals at Sydney Motorsport Park 
Saturday 15   M&DCC Boisdale Hill Climb Round 5, Long Track 
Sunday 16   GCC Khanacross at Bryant Park - CANCELLED 
Sunday 16   Vintage Rob Roy - CANCELLED 
Sunday 23 VHCC Round 3 at Broadford - CANCELLED 
Friday 28   AGM, CLUBROOMS, 7.00 P.M. - CANCELLED 
Saturday to Sunday, 27/28 Supercars at Townsville 
Sunday 30   GCC Multiclub Hill Climb at Bryant Park - CANCELLED 
Sunday 30   RACES East Sale Super Sprint - CANCELLED 
 
SEPTEMBER  
Tuesday 1   Valve Bounce collation 
Tuesday 8   Board Meeting, 7.00 p.m. 
Friday to Sunday, 4/6  LMP3 Cup at Sydney Motorsport Park 
Saturday to Sunday, 5/6  Formula Vee Nationals at Phillip Island 
Sunday 6   Fathers Day 
Saturday to Sunday, 12/13 Shannons Nationals at Sandown 
Saturday to Sunday, 12/13 PIARC Supersprint Round 4 
Sunday 13 or 20  GCC Club Hill Climb at Bryant Park - CANCELLED 
Sunday 13 or 20  M&DCC Boisdale Hill Climb Round 6, Short Track 
Sunday 20 CAMS Club Challenge track hire at Bryant Park - CANCELLED 
Saturday to Sunday, 19/20 Supercars at Sandown 
Saturday 26   HRA track hire at Bryant Park (a.m. only) - CANCELLED 
Saturday to Sunday, 26/27 Victorian State Circuit Racing Championship, Phillip Island 
Sunday 27   GCC Club Khanacross at Bryant Park - CANCELLED 
TBA    VHCC Round 4 at Mt Leura - CANCELLED 
 
OCTOBER 
Saturday to Sunday, TBA Shannons Nationals at Phillip Island 
Sunday 4   NSWHC Round 8, Canberra 
Sunday 4   MG Car Club Interclub Challenge Round 3 at Rob Roy 
Sunday 4   Kyneton Car Club track hire at Bryant Park 
Tuesday 6   Valve Bounce collation 
Thursday to Sunday, 8/11 Supercars at Bathurst 
Sunday 11   Pilota Sportiva Audi Australia track hire at Bryant Park 
Tuesday 13   Board Meeting, Clubrooms, 7.00 p.m. 



Saturday 17   M&DCC Boisdale Hill Climb Round 7, Long Track 
Saturday 17   MG Car Club track hire at Bryant Park 
Saturday to Sunday, 17/18 AROCA 12 Hour Regularity Relay, Winton 
Saturday to Sunday, 17/18 Shannons Nationals at The Bend 
Saturday to Sunday 17/18 Mt Tarrengower Hill Climb 
Friday 23   Monaro Club Nationals at Bryant Park 
Sunday 25 VHCC Round 5 at Bryant Park (PIARC) – CANCELLED 
Sunday 25 GCC Club Hill Climb at Bryant Park 
Sunday 25   MotoGP at Phillip Island - CANCELLED 
Friday to Sunday, 30 to Nov 1 Supercars at Waneroo 
Friday to Sunday, 30 to Nov 1 Legend of the Lakes Hill Climb, Mt Gambier 
 
NOVEMBER 
Sunday 1   MG Car Club Historic and Classic Rob Roy 
Sunday 1   GCC Khanacross at Bryant Park 
Wednesday 4   Valve Bounce collation 
Thursday 5 to Sunday 8  Australian Hill Climb Championship, Mt Cotton, Queensland 
Friday to Sunday, 6/8  Historic Sandown - CANCELLED 
Saturday to Sunday, 7/8  PIARC Supersprint Round 5 
Sunday 8 GCC Club Hill Climb at Bryant Park 
Sunday 8   RACES East Sale Super Sprint - CANCELLED 
Wednesday 11   Board Meeting, Clubrooms, 7.00 p.m., 
Friday to Sunday, 13/15  Bathurst International 
Sunday 14   Private Clubrooms hire 
Sunday 14   Repco Sprint Series Round 5, Winton 
Saturday 14 M&DCC Boisdale Hill Climb Round 8, Short Track (Noel Burley 

Memorial) 
Saturday to Sunday, 21/22 Supercars at Symmons Plains 
Saturday 28   Nugget Nationals at Bryant Park 
Saturday to Sunday 28/29 Island Magic 
 
DECEMBER 
December 1   Valve Bounce collation 
Friday to Sunday, 4/6  Supercars at Newcastle 
Friday to Sunday, 4/6 (TBC) Bathurst International 
Saturday 5 GCC Twilight Club Hill Climb at Bryant Park 
Tuesday 8   Board Meeting, TBA 
Saturday to Sunday 12/13 Supercars at Sandown 
Sunday 13   GCC Khanacross at Bryant Park 
 
CALENDAR 2021 
JANUARY 
Saturday to Sunday, 9/10 Supercars at Hampton Downs or Pukekohe 
Friday to Sunday, 24/26 Australian Racing Group at Symmons Plains 
Saturday to Sunday, 30/31 Australian Racing Group at Baskerville 
 
FEBRUARY 
Friday to Sunday, 5/7 Supercars at Bathurst 
Thursday to Sunday, 11/15 Mansfield High Country Holden Nationals 
 
APRIL 
Saturday to Sunday, 23/24 Ford Four Track Hire at Bryant Park 
SEPTEMBER 
Sunday 19   MOTORSPORT AUSTRALIA Club Challenge at Bryant Park  
 
NOTE:   
• All dates shown above are subject to change - please check with the organisers of the events to confirm the dates.   

• Events shown as Bold are rounds of the Gippsland Car Club Club Championship (some of these dates may be changed)  

• Events shown as Bold Italics are rounds of the Gippsland Car Club Khanacross Championship.    

• GCC Practice Days are for members and associate members only, and will run from 1.00 p.m. until 4.00 p.m. 

• If you believe that any of the dates listed are incorrect, please contact John Bryant and they will be amended. 



Editorial Ponderings:  
I don’t know about the ret of you, but I’d like to have just one day at the moment when 
I don’t hear anything about COVID-19! If there was one industry that should be 
experiencing a boom at present, you would think that would be the media: they had 
the drought, the fires, and now the virus to keep us breathlessly and vitally up-to-date 
– so much to talk about! (Yet surprisingly, I read that both the ABC and 7 networks are 
cutting back on regional reporting staff and bulletins?!) As I write this, we have been 
told us regional-dwellers (what ever happened to ‘country?’) will also be required to 
wear a mask outside, despite almost no reported cases of COVID-19 in Gippsland. Better be safe 
than like Melbourne, I guess. Like some cheerful news? When you look around, I reckon we are in 
just the very best place in the world to sit this plague out: we (Gippsland) have almost no cases at 
present; the Victorian epicentre is in lockdown and residents deterred from coming here; we’re not 
crowded into high-rise apartments with no space to exercise; we have magnificent scenery around 
us; we’re still free to hop in our club-permit cars and tour the ranges; much of our industry and jobs 
are still in place; and we are surrounded by some  great people with cheerful, positive attitudes – 

how could it get better?       
 
On the motorsport front, there is a little movement, 
with some events now re-starting, albeit in a fairly 
sterile manner with no crowds to add atmosphere. I’ve 
just about worn out my collection of past Bathurst 
races, re-living the heyday of XU-1s and GTHOs 
wrestling the mountain, and in earlier events, a 
fantastic diversity of machines including VW Golf, 
Alfas, Valiants, minis, Studebakers, Triumphs, right 
down to inverted Vauxhall Vivas. Thee grainy old 
videos also give me a good chuckle at marshalls 
standing in the open on the side of a road as though 
hailing a country taxi, and pit stops so relaxed that 
drivers could get out and talk to the crew before 
leaping back in and driving away – without anything so 
nastily restrictive as a harness to get in the way! Well before the days of a multi-million-dollar media 
and administration centre, drivers’ briefings came without even a PA system, were held out in the 
open in a gravel area beside the pits, and the marshall dropping the flag to start the grand race was 
perched on a 44-gallon drum at the side of the track! Such unpretentious times. 
 
Closer to home, let’s talk about OUR club for a moment. Is it ‘hibernating’ at present? No way!  
The Gippsland Car Club comprises hundreds of members across Victoria and interstate, with the 
activity of the club overseen and organised by the Board – you know: that group of people whose 

 

 

 

Infamous shot of Vauxhall Viva HA on its way to a 
monumental roll and crash at Murray’s corner.  
The roof was pushed so far over that when it was 
towed back to the pits the driver had his head 
upright, but sticking out of the driver’s window! 
(Source: www.imcdb.org) 
 

 

 
 

Citroen DS at Bathurst – not something 
you’d see now! 
(Source: www.bevanland.com.au) 
 



names appear at the start of each VB. One of the less predictable spin-off effects of the COVID-19 
(there’s that name again!) restrictions has been to affect the activity of your Board. Monthly 
meetings that are usually held in our smart clubrooms are now taking place via a phone linkage, 
arranged by Rhys Yoemans. By this means, and a healthy swag of e-mail exchanges, the club has 
kept running, though it may be out of sight to most of you. We have installed the new timing 
building; planned future events; managed payments and income; accepted numerous memberships; 
had private groups such as motoring magazines continue to use Bryant Park; liaised with several 
government and non-government bodies; maintained the track and facilities; held a tree planting; 
and a whole list of other matters too many to list here. So, the club is a bit like a swimming duck at 
present: it may look like not much is happening, but under the water there’s a heap of activity! One 
difficulty at present with the virus changing how we live, is that under the club’s constitution, we are 
to hold an AGM and election each year – we haven’t been able to, and it doesn’t look like this is 
going to happen in the near future. You’ll notice on the list of Board members that we have a 
vacancy for our Competition Secretary: how do we fill this, when we can’t hold an election? Also, 
some current members of the Board are intending to step down after having served for some time: 
how do you do this, when there is no AGM to formalise the end of your tenure? What all this is 
leading to, is we (the Board) are adopting an unconventional process, whereby we are inviting 
members of the GCC to self-nominate for any position on the Board, especially to fill any vacancies 
that arise in the next weeks or months. In a way, this is an ideal time to join the Board, as you can 
become familiar with the operations and processes without the deadlines produced by running 
events at present! So, you are all invited to register your interest in becoming one of the Board 
members by sending an e-mail to, or phoning, Club Secretary Rhys – details in the front of this mag. 
 
I hope you’ve been enjoying the range of articles in recent VB editions. I’m keeping much the same 
flavour this month, with a couple of technical articles, some historical stuff, more beaut items from 
John Bryant and our regulars, and our ‘lead’ story being another engine-based tale, that just 
astounded me when I first read it. I guess we get a bit complacent sometimes, and assume high-
speed motoring is a feature of our age, or one just passed. Imagine skimming boldly across a sandy 
beach surface just after the start of the 20th century (no long, straight bitumen roads in those days!), 
in something that looks like the love child between a grand piano and an Edwardian perambulator 
…and clocking nearly 200 mph (322 kph)! If nothing else, it represents a formidable confidence in the 
engineering of the time. See the story later in this edition. Enjoy the read! 
 
-IM the Ed. 
 

 
 

   

 

I used to have a Hillman Imp, many years ago – even rallied it, 
so was delighted to find this great photo of one competing at 
Bathurst. This is a classic Imp pose, front wheels tucking under 
…speed no doubt greatly assisted by the downhill section of 
track! I can’t help wondering though, how many sandwiches 
the driver could have consumed while waiting for the lusty 
875cc motor to propel them up Mt Panorama?! Or perhaps it 
was the factory race motor – a beast at 998cc. 
(Source: www.htcav.com.au) 



Chairman’s Report – August, 2020 
(-None for this month) 
 

 

 

What do you need to know now? 
There are several changes, as outlined by John Bryant in the section at the top of the 
calendar – make sure you read them! 
 
➢  CLUB CHAMPIONSHIP 2020 
Here is the updated version: 
 
Club Championship events for 2020 are as follows (and this may change*): 

o Sunday, August 30  GCC Multiclub Hillclimb CANCELLED  
o Sunday, September 13  GCC Multiclub Hillclimb CANCELLED 
o Sunday, October 25  GCC Multiclub Hillclimb…TBC 
o Saturday, December 5  GCC Multiclub Hillclimb (Twilight)…TBC 

*We are still looking for appropriate events at Phillip Island and at Winton. 
 
➢ More for your calendar:  
 
 

→ 

 

 

 

➢ VICTORIAN HILL CLIMB CHAMPIONSHIP 2020 

…has been cancelled      
 

 

➢ REMINDER TO ALL COMPETITORS 
MEECAMS-only entry now applies for all events from now on!!  Go to the CAMS website for access. 

Save the trees, forget the paper, see your event SuppRegs for more info or help if required. 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Next KHANACROSS for 2020 
Sunday, November 1st …TBC 

Next GCC MULTICLUB HILLCLIMB 
Sunday, 25th October…TBC 

 



 
 

 

 
 
 

 

➢ From the AOMC:   
A couple of extracts from the AOMC: 

   



 

 

Aug 16, 2020  

VSCC PreWar Historic Hillclimb 

Rob Roy Hillclimb 

375 Clintons Rd  
Smiths Gully, Victoria  

 

 

 
 

  

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

AOMC News  

 

The 2020 Bendigo Swap has been cancelled 

Following recent announcements from the 
Victorian State Government in relation to 
COVIT19 concerns, the Bendigo National 
Swap Meet Committee has decided to cancel 
the Bendigo Swap that was to be held on 14-
15 November 
2020. 

 

Ed: interestingly, in 
these times of event 
cancellation, this 
hillclimb is not listed 
(yet) as being 
cancelled. One 
assumes it is, though. 

https://www.aomc.asn.au/events/2020/8/16/vscc-prewar-historic-hillclimb
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…and continuing from the AOMC, some more information regarding the Club Permit scheme. Vic 
Roads is now offering online renewal of your classic, though it would seem instead of taking your 
permit paperwork to the club’s officer to be signed, you now need to plan ahead and send a copy of 
the ‘club permit endorsement form’ to the Officer, have them complete it, and send it back to you. 

One assumes the renewed permit and new log book is then sent to you in the paper post        
 
 

  

 

 

This additional option for renewal will be available through the myVicRoads 
portal account from 31 July 2020. 

The link to set up your myVicRoads account is: 

https://www.vicroads.vic.gov.au/online-services/sign-up-for-a-vicroads-online-account   

However, the club permit vehicle will only be displayed in a customer’s 

myVicRoads account if the vehicle is associated with a client id (licence/client 
number).  If any of the club members want to use the online renewal option and 

do not see the club permit vehicle in their account at the time of their renewal, 
they can contact VicRoads Call Centre on 13 11 71 to have it linked. 

As previously mentioned, the other options of renewing at a Customer Service 
Centre or via mail, will continue to be available. However, some of the services 

at the Customer Service Centres may be currently disrupted due to the COVID-
19 pandemic. 

Also attached the club permit endorsement form which can be used by the clubs 

to endorse a vehicle requiring renewal. The authorised club representative will 
need to fill this form and forward it to the customer to attach it with their online 

renewal application. This form will also be available on our website. 

  

…and this continues on the next page, with some clarifications about the document 
circulated recently that outlined proposed changes to the club permit scheme. Specifically; 

• The need to make an appointment (at a cost) with VicRoads 
to have your permit renewed, so you can be assured of a 
service person who is familiar with the scheme 

• The concern (referred to in the VACC bulletin included in this 
VB edition) about modifications made to club permit vehicles 

• The concern that some club officers are allowing obviously 
over-modified vehicles on to the permit scheme 

• A change to the fee charged: basing club permit fee upon a 
pro rata payment of full registration. 

 
 

https://www.vicroads.vic.gov.au/online-services/sign-up-for-a-vicroads-online-account


 

Club Permit Scheme Proposed changes to regulations                      
Explanatory Notes 9th July 2020 
  
Vehicle Safety 
There is no plan to introduce further inspection regimes for the scheme. 
 
The document recently forwarded to clubs discusses proposed strengthening of 
regulations concerning the club scrutineer checking of vehicles for safety where pre 
1949 built vehicles are not required to have a Road Worthy Certificate. 
 
The Associations view is that club appointed scrutineers carrying out safety checks 
should have appropriate qualifications! 
 
The responsibility for suitability of a vehicle for use on the road requiring a Road worthy 
certificate rests with the Road Worthy Certificate supplier not the club! There is no 
change to this arrangement. 
  
Requirement for appointment for application to the scheme. 
This has been suggested for administrative purposes. It has been found that the 
process is causing delays at the Vic Roads service centre’s counters. The appointment 
system will ensure an operator with the appropriate knowledge processes the 
application and time is saved. The proposed fee is in line with other specialized 
registration arrangements. 
  
Fee increase 
The proposed pro rata payment for permits is based on the permit fee only not the TAC 
payment! 
  
Iain Ross 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  



Ed: I was sent this item from the ‘Carfection’ series as published on YouTube, and thought many of 
you would like to check it out:  

Aston Martin have released their newest ‘supercar,’ the V12-engined Valkyrie, and amongst all the 
other developments in the car, the engine is spectacularly engineered. What does it offer? 

6.5 litres; V12; naturally aspirated; 1,000bhp; 11,000rpm, built of titanium, aerospace aluminium 
and carbon fibre…all in a ‘road’ car! 
 

 
 
If you go to the link below, you’ll find a quite detailed interview and discussion with the people that 
designed and built this…but the highlight would have to be the SOUND(!) of this thing on the engine 
dyno: not at all unlike a F1 motor, which is not surprising since it was designed by an F1 engineer. 
If you’re a petrol-head, do yourself a favour and have a listen for your daily hit of automotive 
addiction. 
 
 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pk8ZrN_nmA               (that’s:    rN_nmA) 
 
Also; while you’re there, look at the ‘recommended links’ section at the side, and there is also a 
circuit test of the Valkyrie at Silverstone with Max Verstappen and Alex Albon – worth a watch! 
Max’s comment after his drive was along the lines of: “If this is going to be on the road, it’s going to 
be insane!”  

 

 
               
  

PO Box 199 Trafalgar Vic 3824 

Bryant Park track was asphalted by Fowlers Asphalting 
For domestic and industrial asphalting services, please call 03 56332918 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pk8ZrN_nmA


2004 AUSTRALIAN HILL CLIMB CHAMPIONSHIP, GIPPSLAND 

PARK 
– some musings from John Bryant 

The 2004 Australian Hill Climb Championship was held at Gippsland Park from October 29 to October 
31, with Thursday, October 28 being a practice day for any competitor who felt inclined to use the 
day for practice. 

This was the fourth time that the GCC had conducted the AHCC, and, as it turned out, the last time 
that we conducted the event at Gippsland Park.  The first event in 1977 (which I have written about 
previously) was held on the original track with the hump, whereas the 1989 event (won by Alan 
Hamilton in the Lola T87/50 Buick V6) and the 1999 event (won by Peter Gumley in the SCV) were 
held on track after the hump had been removed.  The 2004 event was the third time this 
configuration had been used. 

As is usual for an event of this magnitude, we started out early to find sponsorship for the event.  
We tried the usual automotive related places but had no luck – where to now?  It was suggested at a 
Board meeting that we contact Tru Energy (Energy Australia now) to see if they were interested.  We 
also though that we might have a discussion with them about resurfacing the track, which was by 
this time starting to get a little second hand (it was previously resurfaced in 1989, just prior to the 
1989 AHCC).  The discussion with Tru Energy revealed to us that they were contemplating taking 
over our track to expand the coal mine – this was news to us at the time and we had no inkling that 
this might occur.  They did suggest to us that any resurfacing of the track would be a complete waste 
of money, as we would probably not be there much longer.  That knocked the wind out of our sails, 
but the shock was tempered a little when they agreed to sponsor the 2004 AHCC.  What happened 
between that time and the opening of the new track in 2008 provides the material for a whole new 
story, which I might write one day. 

Major sponsor in hand – the next task was to find a large number of class and special award 
sponsors (32 in all) which we were able to do, many from the local area, but some from Melbourne 
and others from as far afield as Shepparton – this meant that we were able to offer other prizes as 
well as class prizes.  Excellent – ready to go.  Entries were opened and came in thick and fast – well 
over 100, with 110 recording a time during the event. 

The next piece of organisation was to organise a 40th Anniversary (of the Club) dinner for the 
Saturday evening of the event, and find a guest speaker who would entertain us  at this dinner as 
well as compete in the hill climb and draw some spectators.  We had Peter Brock at the 1977 AHCC 
and looked around for a similar personality – Norm Beechey was the man, and he fitted the bill 
perfectly.  Norm brought the big 409 Chev Impala to run in the event, and he was also a very 
entertaining guest speaker at the dinner, held at the Italian Australian Club in Morwell. 

All in place – practice went off well, and everyone lived to fight on the next day.  Saturday dawned 
fine and dry – the big dread when running a two-day event is that the first day is fine but the second 
day is wet.  The outright favourite for the event was Peter Gumley, who had won the previous 6 
titles in his SCV.  GCC member Andrew Howell was certainly a title contender in his purpose built 
Pilbeam hill climb vehicle, whilst Gary West from WA, driving the Lola T87/50 Buick that won the 
event at Gippsland Park in 1989, was a dark horse for the win.  Others who were in with a chance 
included Alan O’Connell from Queensland, Ashley Cutchie in the larger engine Swift Formula Ford 
owned by Andrew Howell, Rod Moody, Alan Foley and Garry Kent, whilst “new boys” to the AHCC in 
with a chance of doing well included Brett Hayward and Greg Ackland. 



The track record at the time was under 30 seconds – a feat at that time achieved only by Peter 
Gumley, and it was anticipated that an under 30 second run would be needed to win the event – 
who could achieve that?  The aim of the exercise for the two days was to have seven runs each – 
four on Saturday and three on Sunday. 

           

Peter Gumley (SCV)     Norm Beechey (409 Chev Impala) 

     

Gary West (Lola T87/50 Buick V6)   Andrew Howell (Pilbeam) 

Day One. The Saturday runs commenced spot on time at 9.00 a.m., with an estimated finish 
time for the day off around 3.30 p.m., which gave those going to the dinner plenty of time to get 
organised, and those wishing to play with their cars plenty of time to do that. 

Run 1. All except Tom Donovan in his Zip Honda (Ewen Moile??) recorded a time.  The front runner 
after the first run was Andrew Howell in the Pilbeam with a run of 30.93 seconds, from Alan 
O’Connell in the Van Dieman with 30.98 and, probably a surprise, Brett Hayward in third with a time 
of 31.09.   Peter Gumley was half a second back, whilst Gary West was two seconds off the pace, 
trailing Garry Kent in the GAK 04.  Terry Dowel was the fastest historic car whilst Norm Beechey 
managed to wrestle the boat sized Chev Impala around in under 40 seconds.  Andrew Mitchell in the 
Farrell was the fastest sports car with a time of 33.39, Wayne Burden in the Gemini was the fastest 
sports sedan (just) with a time of 34.05, whilst Stephen Kent in the Sigma was the fastest improved 
production vehicle with a time of 35.92. 

 



Run 2. Gary West found his two seconds and recorded a time of 30.42, with Brett Hayward 
recording a 30.65 to move into second overall.  Andrew Howell slipped a little but still managed to 
retain third, from Peter Gumley in fourth who improved to 30.98.  Alan O’Connell was slower, whilst 
Rod Moody recorded a time of 31.80 to move up the field.  Terry Dowel improved almost two 
seconds to still be the fastest historic vehicle, whilst Norm Beechey recorded another sub 40 second 
time.  Andrew Mitchell was a little 
slower this time, but was still the 
fastest sports car.  Wayne Burden was 
almost two seconds faster than any 
other sports sedan, whilst James 
Atkinson in the Gemini and Wim 
Janssen in the Honda Civic both 
recorded times in the low 36 second 
bracket in the improved production 
class, but still behind Stephen Kent 

Run 3. Early afternoon, with the 
weather still fine and dry.  Gary West 
put the cat amongst the pigeons by 
laying down a time of 29.99 seconds – 
second fastest run ever at the track.  Would that be enough to take the weekend?  Perter Gumley 
had a slight mishap and lost six seconds, Alan O’Connell had a slight off and lost ten seconds, Andrew 
Howell recorded his best for the day so far with a time of 30.76, but he was slightly slower than Brett 
Hayward with an excellent time of 30.71.  Ashley Cutchie improved a little to 31.37, Rod Moody was 
a little slower with 32.03, whilst Garry Kent improved to 32.05, but not fast enough to worry the 
front runners.  Terry Dowel had a big off in the Mustang, and recorded a run 40 seconds slower than 
his best!!  Norm Beechey had the afternoon off to go and visit a local winery with his wife Margaret!  
Wayne Burden continued to dominate all of the sports sedans, with consistent times in the 32 
second bracket – Allan Hunt recorded the only other sub 34 second run by a sports sedan during the 
event with a 33.51 in his Torana.  Meanwhile, James Atkinson improved to 35.98 to almost catch 
Stephen Kent as the fastest improved production vehicle. 

Run 4. Last run for the first day.  
Peter Gumley put in his fastest run 
for the day with 30.81, fractionally 
faster than Brett Hayward with 
30.82, but Gary West was still the 
fastest on this run with a 30.32.  
Andrew Howell had a lose in the 
Loop (see photograph above) and 
recorded a very slow 71.52, whilst 
all other contenders were a little 
slower than their previous runs.  
Terry Dowel continued at the head 
of the historic field, Andrew 
Mitchell did the same with sports 
cars, and Wayne Burden continued 
on his merry way in sports sedans.  James Atkinson snuck in a time of 35.81 to take over as the 
fastest improved production car, from Stephen Kent and Wim Janssen. 

Terry Dowel (Mustang) 

Keith Linnell (Cortina V8) 



Day One over, with a 40th Anniversary Dinner to attend.  We decided that as some people were 
remaining at the track, we would leave the timing equipment in place overnight (famous last 
decision as they would say in the classics!).  Excellent dinner, Norm Beechey was an excellent 
speaker, and Carol and myself had the privilege of sitting with Norm (and Margaret), one of my 
boyhood heroes, for the night. 

 

 

Day Two. Excellent weather for what promised to be an exciting day of hill climbing – all 
competitors were still keen and eager to proceed, but as it turned out, the organisers were not.  We 
left the computer in place on Saturday night, and the area experienced some electrical problems 
overnight, such that all of the times for the event had been wiped out – excellent start to the day, 
especially for me as I was the Clerk of Course and had to explain to all and sundry what had 
happened, as well as work out what we were going to be able to do to continue on with the event.  
We had the hard copy of results from 
Day 1, so Ben Jennings and Jason Bryant 
gave me a good talking to relieve my 
panic, and offered to enter all times into 
the computer again – a task that would 
take up about the time of one run.  I 
called a drivers’ briefing and explained to 
all what had happened.  The plan was to 
have an untimed practice run, and follow 
this with three timed runs for the rest of 
the day.  All competitors were very 
understanding, no one attempted to 
lynch me, and on we went – in fact, I 
think that many of them were secretly 
happy that they could have a practice 
run before the real runs for the day. 

Run 5. Brett Hayward recorded his fastest time for the weekend, 30.54 – not enough to win the 
event.  Alan O’Connell recorded his fastest with 30.48 – not fast enough.  Ashley Cutchie put in his 
fastest – 30.98 – not enough.  Gary West recorded a 30.15 – not as fast as the previous day, but still 
very fast.  Peter Gumley came out and did a 29.72, fastest for the event so far and that certainly had 
people thinking – was that the AHCC winning run?  Andrew Howell put in a slow run, Rod Moody 
improved, but not enough.  Terry Dowel put in his fastest run for the weekend in a time of 36.42, 
and promptly retired for the day to watch everyone else try to catch him (which they did not).  
Andrew Mitchell continued at the head of all of the sports cars, still almost two seconds in front of 
the next fastest.  Wayne Burden did the same in sports sedans, although not as far in front of the 
others.  Wim Janssen took over as the fastest improved production vehicle with a time of 35.86, 
from James Atkinson with 35.97.  Kevin Mackrell, driving the 4WD Datsun in the Performance/Evo 
class continued on with one of his many 32 second runs. 

Run 6. Could Peter Gumley be caught?  Not by Brett Hayward, who was marginally slower with 
30.82, nor Alan O’Connell who was also slightly slower with 30.59, nor Ashley Cutchie who was 
faster than previously with 30.86 (still not enough), or Gary West who recorded his second sub 30 
time with 29.88, or Andrew Howell who was slightly slower with 30.60, or Rod Moody who put in his 
best for the weekend with 30.96, or Garry Kent who also put in his best for the weekend with 31.56.  

Gary Downes in the ‘Pink Pig’ Falcon 

 



Greg Ackland snuck in on this run and put in a time of 31.15, which placed him in for eighth overall 
for the event.  Terry Dowel was not headed in historic, nor was Andrew Mitchell in sports cars, or 
Wayne Burden in sports sedans.  James Atkinson went faster on this run, and now headed the 
improved production field by almost half a second, from Wim Janssen and Stephen Kent. 

Run 7. Was this the Championship run, or had the Championship already been decided??  We run 
our events with Formula Libre cars first, with cars running in numerical order in class order – small 
engine classes thus first.   In the up to 1300 class, contender Brett Hayward recorded a 30.71 – not 
his fastest for the weekend, so no championship for him.  In the 1301 to 2000 Alan O’Connell 
decided not to run, so he missed out on the championship.  Ashley Cutchie recorded his fastest time 
of the weekend at 30.81, but unfortunately not fast enough.  All eyes were on the top 3 in the larger 
engine class.  Peter Gumley ran first, and recorded a 30.21, not his fastest for the weekend, but he 
was still in front.   Gary West took centre stage – could he beat the Gumley time??  Gary went over 
the finish line sideways, recording his third under 30 second run for the weekend, and on this 
occasion – 29.66!!   

Was the Championship his by a mere 0.06 seconds or would Andrew Howell record a faster time?  
Andrew recorded his fastest time for the weekend of 30.21, so the Championship belonged to Gary 
West (his first of three as it transpired).  The rest of the runs were really an anticlimax, with none of 
the leaders in each category being beaten on this run.  

 

 

 

 

 

                     

 

 

 

 

 

There were some excellent performances on the day, with some very close results in classes- such 
results included Formula Ford, where Paul Zsidy (34.22) won from Wesley Inkster (34.39) and Barry 
Gibbons (34.76).  Tom Donovan (33.06) won the FL up to 750 from Allan Foster with a best time of 
33.12, Hamish Rhodes won the Historic Group N up to 2000 with a best of 37.24 from the rarely 
beaten Lindsay Siebler with 37.30.  Norm Beechey returned to the competition and recorded three 
39 second runs – excellent times for such a big car.  Eleven new records were set on the day, many 
of which will remain in posterity.  An excellent weekend was had by all!! 

Gary West crossing the finish line sideways to win the 2004 Australian 
Hillclimb Championship 



The top 11 results (sub 32 seconds) were: 
 
 Gary West (WA)  Lola T87/50  29.66 
 Peter Gumley (NSW)  SCV   29.72 

Andrew Howell   Pilbeam MP82  30.21 
Alan McConnell (Qld)  Van Dieman  30.48 
Brett Hayward   Suzuki   30.54 
Ashley Cutchie   Swift   30.81 
Rod Moody   Cheetah  30.98 
Greg Ackland   Ninja   31.15 
Simon Lake (Qld)  Axtell Suzuki  31.36 
Garry Kent   GAK 04   31.58 
Alan Foley   Talbot RF  31.69 

 
Peter Gumley returned to the winners circle in2005 and 2007, whilst Gary West took the honours in 
2006 and 2008. Brett Hayward broke the Gumley/West dominance by taking the title in 2009. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
…and a shot from ‘The Autocar’ 
magazine of 21st February, 1958, 
from an article looking at useful 
motoring accessories for the 
period. 
 
They may well have been a fine 
tool set, but I doubt any modern 
manufacturer would dare use such 
a boastful brand name nowadays! 
If you look closely, you can see the 
name is even stamped on the 
handles, so when you’re working 
you can be holding…oh, never 

mind.       
 
 
 
 
 

Ed: I hope you have enjoyed reading some of the historical items from the GCC that have 
been included in recent VB editions. Many of these come from the depths of John Bryant’s 
memory banks, or his vast record & magazine collection. On the next page John outlines 
his background, and your opportunity to assist in building an even greater collection of 
documents that we can all draw from. Please get involved! This is one thing we can all be 
doing to help the club while there is no competition.  

 



HISTORY- some short ramblings from John Bryant 
 
Most of you will have realised that I have a great interest in history, and in particular the history of 
the Gippsland Car Club and then motor sport in general, hence the articles that appear in Valve 
Bounce occasionally.  Some will say that I live in the past, but what I believe is extremely important is 
that there is a record of the Club from the day that it started.  It is too easy to just forget about 
everything that happened yesterday, and at some stage if the Club disappears into oblivion (and 
hopefully this will never happen) no-one will ever know that it existed unless there is a record of all 
Club activities, important decisions etc.  Many clubs have club historians – we do not, which is a pity. 
 
At one stage, I was going to write a book about the Club from the day it started, but my enthusiasm 
for this project has waned as I have a love/hate affair with the Club at times.  I also think that if I 
wrote a book about the Club, it would start at the start, but it would finish at a particular point in 
time, which would not be the end of the Club – it just means that someone else would have to write 
the ongoing version of the history, and would there be anyone prepared to do that? 
 
I have collected most of the raw material needed to write such a book – in the Clubrooms under lock 
and key are the minutes of committee/board meetings from the first meeting of the Club in 1964 – a 
rich source of information.  I have my own collection of Valve Bounce magazines – almost every one 
that the Club has ever printed – again, a rich source of information.  This was relatively easy, as I 
have been the editor and printer of the magazine for most of the time from the mid 70’s onwards.  I 
have my own collection of event times for almost every hill climb and khanacross that the Club has 
ever organised – again, relatively easy, as I have been the timekeeper at many of these events. 
 
In regard to times recorded in events the results for 1999 show that John Althuizen took out fastest 
time of day for the events on February 20, May 30 and June 20, whilst Peter Gumley travelled from 
Wollongong on March 14, August 14, August 15 (strange you might say but we had two rounds of 
the VHCC two days in a row because of an oil spill that occurred during practice for the VHCC earlier 
in the year rendering the track unusable  - do you remember this??) and for the AHCC in late 
October.  Peter had won the 1998 AHCC at Collingrove in SA and was keen to succeed again – the 
first visits were for practice and the AHCC was fair dinkum – he did win and set the record which still 
stands (and obviously will for ever more) of 29.27 seconds.  Unless you had access to the records, or 
you were there, you might not know these facts.  The year 2000 started off on February 5 with the 
first Brett Hayward fastest time of day!!  HISTORY!! 
 
In regard to our monthly magazine I used to contribute some ramblings on a monthly basis, which 
ran from 2 up to 8 pages – I did this for approximately 35 years.  I am sure that these ramblings 
would give a precis of the Club history and activities during that time period.  I could simply copy 
what I have written during all of that time and I have a book, albeit one that would run to probably 
500 pages – who would read it, apart from me?? 
 
How can you contribute to this history without having to write a book??  One thing that you could 
do if you have the material is to contribute to the Facebook page started by Jarrod Bryant– 
‘Gippsland Park Morwell Hill climb 1960s – 2008.’  I am personally not a Facebook person, but I do 
regularly look at this page, which contains some fascinating material about the Club when it was 
located at the old track.  There are a large number of photographs, many of them from people I have 
not heard from in many years.  This Facebook page is providing an insight in to the Club during those 
years – HISTORY!!  Check the page out if you have not already done so, and contribute if you can. 
 
 
 



Ed: and while we’re in an historical mood, here’s a reprint from Australian Auto Action from July 18th, 
1980 of a hillclimb at Gippsland Park. All sorts of interesting bits here, especially some of the names 
you may recognize! (Source: Facebook) 

  



Push-rod Valve Clearance Adjustment made easy?....Bill Freame 

Following on from the story about valve shim adjustment on OHC engines, I thought it might be 
useful to do a similar story on adjusting the valve clearances on Push-rod engines. I will be ignoring 
what valve stem diameters may be used in NASCAR and Top Fuel drag motors (as few of us have 
access to them?), but instead concentrating on the four and six cylinder engines that many of us 
grew up with, from BMC, GMH, Ford and Chrysler, to name just a few. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

As mentioned in the previous story, for best results you need to know if the engine has a reground 
camshaft or still using the originally supplied camshaft grind. Also is it using genuine valves or after 
market supplied valves, as stainless-steel valves can have a higher expansion rate, closing up valve 
clearances at operating temperature. Using all genuine valves and camshaft, the factory valve 
settings should be adhered to, and set on a cold engine. Reground camshaft suppliers will usually 
specify that the valve clearances be set on a hot engine, at operating temperature. This is because 
they don’t know what valve materials, rocker arm material, even changed push-rods are in the 
engine.  

Clearances set hot, at the base circle of the cam lobe will ensure that the valve is smoothly 
accelerated off and back onto the valve seat, not banged open and dropped back onto the seat, 
which can cause early onset of valve bounce at high revs. This can happen before the springs are 
eventually over-powered by the mass of the valve train. Clearances set hot, at engine operating 
temperature, completely disregard what materials 
may have been substituted in the valve train.  

I am only considering solid lifter engines, where 
the cam follower has no hydraulic components 
involved. The follower face that rubs on the cam 
needs to be smooth and free from defects. I was 
tempted to say flat but some followers are very 
slightly curved to ensure it rotates in use, while 
others have a very curved surface and must not 

Source: www.howacarworks.com  

 

Source: www.ivvcc.ie  
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rotate, Austin 7 as one example. The tips of the rocker arms, where they push on the valve stem end 
also wear, which if not resurfaced present problems when trying to adjust the clearances, as usually 
most feeler gauges are quite wide, much wider than the diameter of the valve stem. You may wish 
to narrow the tips of the rockers, so there is no lip to confuse the feeler gauge setting, or you could 
sacrifice one or two feelers by narrowing them - your choice!  

(Ed: this is the situation Bill is describing – the diagram on the left shows a standard-width feeler 
gauge bridging the worn recess in the end of the rocker arm; the diagram on the right shows how a 
narrowed feeler gauge can fit into the recess, providing a more accurate measurement.) 

 

A word of warning: most rocker shafts use coil springs to locate the rockers against the rocker posts. 
Narrowed rocker arm tips, when in valve bounce, could possible move far enough sideways, against 
the spring pressure and push on the valve spring cap, instead of on the valve stem tip. This could 
release the valve collets with disastrous results!!! Replacing the rocker shaft springs with tube 
spacers avoids that possibility but presents difficulty when installing the rocker shaft.  

 

Typical pushrod camshafts (FIAT 
600D/850), with rocker shaft setup in 
centre showing spring-retained rockers 
and worn tips on end of rocker arm. 

(photo: Bill Freame) 

 

Some engines require the rocker shaft to be removed for a re-torque of the head bolts. That is 
always an ideal opportunity to inspect the condition of the rocker tips and also any wear of the 
rocker shaft. It is also always a good idea to pre-check and re-tension the rocker shaft mounting 
bolts, before you begin setting the tappet clearances, regardless of whether you have removed the 
rocker shaft or haven’t disturbed it.  

Just as I recommended with OHC engines, I find it is always a good idea to ensure the valves are 
closed before removing the spark plugs. That requires the plugs to be only removed in the engine 
firing order, which means rotating the crankshaft during the plug removal process, in the engine 
firing order. On level ground, with the top gear engaged, you can roll the car forward by pushing 

Source: adapted from www.uniquecarsandparts.com.au
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against the compression, perhaps with a gentle rocking action. Personally, I prefer to leave the spark 
plugs in the engine so there is far less possibility of dislodging any carbon. 
OHC engines enable us to see when it is possible to measure the valve clearance on the base circle of 
the lobe. With pushrod engines the camshaft is buried within the body of the engine, well out of 
sight. With four-cylinder engines I use the ‘9’ system, while with six-cylinder engines I use the ‘13’ 
system, to find when the follower will be on the base circle of the camshaft.  

Let me explain this: it’s the ‘Add One’ system. With an eight-valve, four-cylinder engine, we will start 
by numbering all the valves, one to eight. With the very first valve at the very end, valve number 
one, perhaps an exhaust valve, this will be fully closed, with the follower on the base circle of the 
camshaft lobe when the exhaust valve at the other end, valve number eight, is fully open. Thus, 
using the ‘9’ system, when valve number eight is fully open, taking 8 away from 9 gives us number 1, 
the actual valve that is ready to have the clearance set. Therefore, whatever valve number is fully 
open, subtracting its number from 9 (or 13 for a six-cylinder) will tell us which valve clearance to set. 
I must point out that it will always be an exhaust to exhaust, or inlet to inlet in this calculation. When 
that clearance has been set, rotate the engine until another valve is fully open and again use the ‘9’ 
or ‘13’ system to find the valve waiting to have the clearance set. This makes setting the valve 
clearances very easy. I do them in firing order and I use a marking pen to indicate the valves that 
have had their clearance set. I always go around at least for a second time to make sure I am 
satisfied that they are all set at their correct clearances.  

Something I was shown almost 40 years ago you may find interesting. I was setting the cam timing 
on a four-cylinder pushrod engine I was building for my rally car. I had installed a symmetrical 
regrind of 30/70 - 70/30, had a mounted degree wheel on the flywheel and two dial indicators to 
check TDC plus the inlet at full lift. This was when I was still at Repco and I had the very good fortune 
to work with Rogero Giannini, an extremely smart engineer who had settled in Australia with his 
family to escape the political and terrorist turmoil in Italy. He watched my antics for a while as I 
checked and rechecked my careful measurements. Eventually he enquired if I was certain that the 
cam was set correctly. I assured him I was certain it was set very accurately, slightly advanced to 
allow for chain stretch. He offered the following simple confirmation check for a symmetrical grind 
camshaft.  

At TDC, with two valves rocking, (inlet begins opening 30 degrees before TDC and the exhaust will 
close 30 degrees after TDC) set the valve clearances on that cylinder to the same setting of feeler 
gauge: the thickness is immaterial! Yes, the valves were off their seats and you are now closing 
them. Then, rotate the crankshaft one full rotation, stopping back exactly at TDC again. Now we 
have the cam followers on the base circle of the camshaft and the valve clearances are massive, 
usually somewhere between 2 and 4mm. Do not be distressed, we have done this as just a simple 
check of our cam setting. Now we are back at TDC again and the camshaft has rotated half a turn, 
using our gang of feeler gauges, measure the valve clearances of these two valves. If the feeler 
measurements are not identical your cam is either advanced or retarded, but it is not correct! This 
will not tell you just how much you are out, just that you are wrong. When satisfied with the setting 
of your camshaft, don’t forget to reset the valve clearances back to the required feeler gauge gap 
again. However, if you have a non-symmetrical grind, ignore this final paragraph as it is not a check 
that you can use for setting cam timing at this time.  

As an aside, advancing the camshaft will give you slightly more bottom end, acceleration and 
sharpen the throttle response. It will also stay sharper as the timing chain or rubber belt stretches 
over the time between rebuilds. Retarding the camshaft will give you a little bit more power at the 
top end of your rev range and an increase in RPM. That’s useful information to consider if you are 
racing a Formula Vee, Formula Ford, or HQ because they all have a designated standard camshaft.    



Driving, old-time. -Ian Maud 

With the relaxation of COVID-19 lockdown restrictions recently, I thought I’d take my ‘classic’ for a 
fun drive, rather than just a jaunt to the shops for essential supplies. The vehicle of choice is a 1950 
Riley RMB, 2 ½ -litre. (For historical reasons, the English in that period referred to these vehicles as ‘1 
½, 2 ½, etc – not 1.5, 2.5: maybe the decimal point didn’t successfully migrate across the Channel 
until later?) I’ve owned this vehicle for a small number of years now, and it’s the focus of a 
progressive ‘tidying’ rather than restoration. Anyway, the point is, it’s an older car, and maintained 
to stay that way, not dragged into the next century by replacing items with current technology. This 
brings forth issues that most owners would rather not experience, but I see as part of the charm 
(cough, splutter!) of owning a 70 year-old vehicle.  

Now, on the day in question the morning was cool but fine…until I backed out the Riley, upon which 
the skies opened and we had a typical Gippsland shower, followed by a grey drizzle that looks like it 
had set in for the day, if not the season. I started to walk away, then, humbled by the philosophy 
that I buy cars to be used, not to become shed sculptures, I thought “bugger it” and returned. It 
needed a clean, anyway! 

To get underway is one of the rude awakenings to owning 
an older car. Yes, you can just start and go some days, but 
because ‘old’ and ‘British’ seem to unite in a mischievous 
synergy of sequential ‘things to attend to,’ I first had to 
clean the distributor cap and points. No, this is not a 
normal step in starting: my Riley has decided that now 
that I have cured several of the obvious issues, it will opt 
for the weird and wonderful – in this case, it’s somehow 
bringing oil up the distributor shaft whereupon it collects 
inside the cap, and apparently drips on to the points. 
When it gets bad enough, the car misfires. Or, won’t 
start. This has provided ample opportunity to meet 
interested onlookers after, for example, a cuppa stop in a 
local town, when the bonnet has had to come up. There 
is no better way to attract new acquaintances than to 
open a bonnet of an interesting car in a populated area – 
they come like blowies to a BBQ! Anyway, ignition 
cleaned, bonnet down, ignition on, choke out (choke? 
What’s that? As probably asked by more youthful 
drivers), ignition retarded a little (can do this from the 
Riley dashboard), a prayer said to the Gods of Lucas, 
press the starter button, churn for a while and hopefully 
it kicks off, as it did on this day.  

Headlights set to high glow, I elected to head up into the Strzeleckis (now, there’s a challenge for the 
spell-checker!) and wind my way to Mirboo North for a coffee. This is a hilly, narrow, winding forest 
road that in a well-handling sports car will generally captivate and encourage you to an enthralling 
and rapid blast, twisting fluidly amongst the Mountain Ash giants and the wet ferny glades. Recall 
then, that I am in an aging, heavier vehicle with dynamics applauded in its day, but now in their 
pensioner years.  

Firstly, it was raining. The wipers in the Riley are, I believe, at best a decorative item. About half the 
length of a modern Japanese hatch wiper arm, they progress at an arthritic pace and occasionally 



manage to relocate water to one side of the small screen. As the Riley comes from that penny-
conscious era when heaters were an optional extra, and the original purchaser saw fit not to tick 
that box, my car has no heater and thus no demister. Correction, it has one, but it’s the scrap of 
clean rag I carry in the dash, the effectiveness of which is determined by the haste of its operator. As 
the Riley also has heavy steering, and the road is rarely straight, demisting is also a function of hand 
availability.  

Next item to consider is the tyres. In keeping with the age of the vehicle, it is shod not with radials, 
but with buttock-clenching moment-generating cross-plies. Modern cars have evolved to the point 
where you largely think them around corners: driving cars such as the Riley requires forward 
planning and judgement, which is one of the reasons I like to go motoring in it – when it suits. Having 
scrubbed off enough speed with the good-in-their-day brakes, there is a concentrated double-
declutching and matching of engine revs to allow uninhibited selection of a lower gear from the 
synchro-starved ‘box: you then heave on the helm, get the front end turned in and hold on while the 
rest of the QE2-like mass argues forcibly with inertia and decides to follow, accompanied by the 
sound of scrubbing tyres (cross-plies scrub at almost any speed!) and a noticeable dose of body roll. 
All going well, things straighten and the car moves on before the need arises to repeat all this again. 
Luckily, the 2 ½ is a torquey motor and will pull the car around bends quite happily, if more sedately, 
if left to its own stately means.  

Yes, I did make it successfully to Mirboo North, and the Riley behaved itself and started easily for the 
return journey. No matter if it didn’t: I now keep the necessary gear under the bonnet and, well 
practiced, can do the cleaning trick in about 2 – 3 minutes as needed. Still, attending to this annoying 
matter is on the top of my next fixit list.  

If you’ve never driven a car from pre-60’s, it isn’t quite the same as what you’ve become used to. 
Driving an older car such as this takes patience, judgement, prediction, a bit of knowledge and a 
focus on driving, rather than just getting there. While it can be trying on occasion, for most of the 
time it is practicing these exact skills that makes going somewhere in the Riley more entertaining 
than ‘a modern.’ Perhaps the next time you see someone driving an older car you might consider 
being less upset at the reduced pace, and instead be impressed that we all apparently got around in 
this manner not so long ago! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Ed: Just prior to the last edition of VB the world was mourning the loss of Stirling Moss: this month it 
was the turn of the highly influential and skilled engineer Ron Tauranac to leave us. A you are 
probably aware, Ron was in a partnership with Jack Brabham, creating a Grand Prix car that would 
enable Jack to win his third World Championship, and become the first, and possibly only driver ever 
to win the Championship in a car of his own (and Ron’s) design. Tauranac would also become famous 
and highly admired for his own cars, many of which we recognize today as RALTs. 
Chris Martin was a colleague of Ron’s, and wrote this insightful dedication to him for the August 
2020 edition of Motorlife News Magazine, a publication of The Australian Motorlife Museum in 
Kembla Grange, NSW.  
(If you haven’t been to the museum, it looks like it has an excellent collection and is well worth a 
visit.) 

 

VALE RON TAURANAC AO 
 

Ron left us July 17th aged 
95, not a bad innings but 
what a legacy he left for 
the world of motor 
racing.  
Born in England in 1925 
His father brought the 
family to Australia when 
he was three and after 
first staying in 
Melbourne, then 
Newcastle they settled in 
Fassifern near Lake 
Macquarie where he grew 
up building boats for his 
mates and got a job aged 

fourteen with the Commonwealth Aircraft Corporation in Sydney designing jigs and tools and 
continued studying at technical college in the evenings.  
 
He also joined the Air Cadets and managed to get accepted for fighter pilot training in Harvards 
during the war although he did not see action. By the late 1940s he was building his own racing 
and hillclimb specials with his brother Austin and their combined names created the RALT name 
he would use thereafter.  
 
Ron was known as quite a handy driver having won the 1954 NSW Hillclimb Championship and 
by now was known as a serious competitor by Jack Brabham. They had been rivals on track but 
when Ron started making parts for Jack they started a partnership that would result in winning 
at the highest level. Brabham was already winning in Formula One with Cooper cars when he 
asked Ron to fly over to England to join him in 1960 and after improving the Coopers as best 
they could they set up Motor Racing Developments to build Brabham cars.  
 
With Jack driving and Ron designing they soon had enough success to attract many customers 
for their single-seater and sports cars and when Brabham won the Formula One World 
Championship in 1966 he became the first, and still only, person to win in a car of his own name. 



More successes followed until Brabham sold his interest in the team to Ron at the end of 1969 
(so briefly becoming Ron’s employee) but Jack then retired from racing and in 1972 Ron agreed 
terms to sell the outfit to Bernie Ecclestone. Some freelance consultancy work followed until 
Ron’s wife Norma found he was at a loose end and getting in the way at home, so he decided to 
revive the RALT name and set to building cars for various formulae with much success.  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Left: Ron shares a joke with 
Murray Walker at 
Silverstone in early 1991 
between skiing accidents.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
He sold RALT to March Engineering in 1988 but stayed on as a consultant for a few years. It was 
during this time that I had the good fortune to work for him building many very successful 
Formula Three cars that won races all over the world. We were well paid for this too as there 
was a bonus of £13 paid to each employee every time a RALT won a championship scoring race 
and we used to rush to read the faxes on the notice board every Monday morning to count how 
many wins we may have had in British, German, French, Italian, Japanese and even Swiss F3 
races, it was usually all of them (the Brazilian and Swedish series did not count as to keep costs 
down these were restricted to using older cars). I learned much from Ron at this time, he was 
known for having little patience and some strict mechanical principles; “you only turn the nut, 
not the bolt!” and never had time to draw anything, he just told others what he wanted. I had a 
tough time shaping (by hand) the improved bodywork for the 1991 Formula 3 car, the RT35 as 
Ron had an idea to improve the aerodynamics and would try to describe where he wanted the 
curves to go while I was wrestling with a bucket of resin and filler. We got it done to his liking in 
the end and when a model was sent to Southampton University wind tunnel on March 
management’s instruction it proved the exact results Ron had predicted; “I told ‘em, they could 
have saved some money and not bothered”. He must have liked my work though as he then got 
me to do a similar job on the RT23, the updated F3000 car.  
 
Early in 1991Ron took time off from the factory to go for his annual skiing holiday in the Swiss 
Alps. That was cut short when he managed to break a girl’s leg with his nose! He claims she was 
learner who had strayed on to the faster downhill pistes reserved for experienced skiers only 
when he was flat-out and head-down and could not avoid contact. Impatient as ever he 
discharged himself from hospital and returned to work with two cartoon like ‘panda’ black eyes. 
He had to go to a local hospital a few days later to have his cheekbones reset and was back at 
work again the next day. Meanwhile I had left RALT to spend a season working in France and 



next met him at the Pau Grand Prix the following May. He had come over to help set up the 
Formula 3000 car that Jack’s son David Brabham was racing that season but was somewhat 
hampered by having an arm in a sling. “What now?” I asked. Well feeling short-changed by only 
having had half of his skiing holiday he had gone back for the week he thought he was owed and 
managed to break a collar bone in another high-speed accident.  
 

 
 
John Macey’s Brabham BT18 which he kindly loaned for our Expo display last year is a typically 
efficient Tauranac design and this model was very successful in international Formula 2 races 
in the 1960s.  
 
 
Ron did not agree with March’s idea that Formula Three cars should have carbon fibre chassis as 
he felt they could not be built sufficiently engineered down to the price necessary to sell to 
customer teams and again when he was proved right in the early ‘nineties he stepped away 
from the company.  
 
The following years saw many other projects including consultancy work with other F1 teams 
and designing a car to be used for Honda’s racing school in Japan.  
 
He moved back to Australia after Norma passed away in 2002 and settled for while in Bondi 
where even in his eighties he would swim laps of the pool every morning. Soon after I moved to 
Australia in 2003 some friends of Ron’s including racing commentator Will Hagon organised an 
‘Evening With Ron Tauranac’ at the Canada Bay Club and I went along. Ron was never much of a 
talker and if they expected him to regale the audience with some interesting stories they soon 
found it hard work. After a brief film and some commentary from Mr Hagon Ron was happy to 
answer questions but needed persuasion t go into much detail about his long career and racing 
successes. Things livened up a bit when it was thrown open to the audience to enquire further 
or add comments at which point I spoke up to remind everyone about Ron’s helicopter. Met 
with a blank look and the answer “what are you talking about? I never had one of those, an old 



‘plane yes, it was Harvard trainer, but never a helicopter” I had to explain. When I first started 
work at RALT I was warned by more than one person about the ‘helicopter’ which was what 
everyone called Ron’s habit of waving his arms around above his head when he lost his temper 
with someone; it seems everyone was aware of it except Ron himself; “I never knew that” he 
replied, apparently nobody had had the nerve to let him in on the joke.  
He was awarded the Order of Australia in 2002 and inducted into the Motorsport Australia Hall 
of Fame in 2017. Many members will of course remember Ron came to Motorlife in June 2010 
with Sir Jack at the official opening of the Brabham Room.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
Sir Jack Brabham signs yet another 
autograph while Ron talks to visitors in 
the foyer at Motorlife in June 2010. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Ron had stayed fit and active well into his ‘nineties and only moved north to Sunshine Coast to 
be near his daughter in the last couple of years. A statement from the family said; “In keeping 
with his ‘quiet man’ reputation, a small private funeral service will be held for family and close 
friends. His life and achievements will be publicly celebrated in the coming weeks with a 
memorial service in Sydney, details of which will be confirmed in the near future.”  
 

R.I.P. mate.          -Chris Martin 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The following is an article I came across in the October, 1958 edition 
of Sports Car World. I think it adds to the article if you can put into 
context: in the year 1897, automobiles – as they were known then – 
were in their infancy. Petrol-engined cars were uncommon, with 
steam and electric cars racing to establish themselves in the 
marketplace. The famous T-model Ford did not appear for another 
eleven years, and would be exhausted at a best speed of around 
70kph. Roads were few, often in poor condition, and certainly not 
sealed. Horses were the transport for the well-to-do, and few people 
had seen anything move faster than a horse at speed. Into this time 
came a remarkable pair of brothers with an astounding flair for 
engineering: if events had differed only slightly, they would be 
household names by now. Read on!  

Ed: I found this amongst 
some old magazines I had 
been given years ago: the 
program for the FIRST race 
day at Calder!  

The race entry list makes 
interesting reading…many 
well-known names are 
listed, together with some 
fascinating machinery. 
These were the days when 
many spectators followed 
open-wheeler racing, and 
touring cars were a support 
act! 



 



  



 



  



 



  

Ed: as an aside…wouldn’t you like to be back in 1958 and put in an offer on this? 
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FOR SALE:  Jaguar XF Sports 5.0 V8 6-speed auto. 

First registered in April 2012, one owner car, purchased from Melbourne City Jaguar, lady 
driver, only 91,000km country driven. Polaris White with Warm Charcoal Leather, Burr Walnut 
and Knurled Aluminium interior panelling. 

Fitted with optional R-Performance Aerodynamic Pack (side skirts, rear deck spoiler, sports 
front bumper), optional Blackout Kit (blackout grille and side window mouldings), and option 
20” Alloy Sports wheels. 

Engine 5.0 litre V8 283kw and 6-speed automatic with dynamic sports drive system; 0–100kph 
in 5.0 sec, 0–160kph (yes the tonne) in 11.6 sec. 

Equipped with 7-inch touch screen, satellite navigation, Bluetooth connectivity, rear camera, 
keyless starting, foldaway mirrors and optional cargo boot liner, comes with two sets of 
remote keys, owner’s manuals, original sale brochure and service books. 

$34,000 with Vic Registration until April 2021 and RWC. 

Car is in Newborough Vic. Call 
Gary Tate 0407 505 935. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
Source: www.ncrs.org 
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CLUB MEMBER PROFILE:        ALAN RUMBLE 

 

 

Alan would be known to many of you with his green Opel Monza that 

he has run at Bryant Park, but also in numerous tarmac rallies. He 

came into tarmac rallying only in recent years and loves them! He 

competes with his son as Navigator, which he reckons is a brilliant 

way to enjoy motorsport. 

 

• Years of membership of GCC: 5 years 

• Cars of interest owned: Torana A9X (genuine): currently on offer as 

lot 138 at Shannon’s auction on 24th August, and a green Opel Monza 

(sort of a 2-door Commodore) 

• Your first car was: Valiant Charger 770, 265 hemi. Bought when 18 ½. 

• The best car you ever owned was: Commodore Redline 

• The worst car you ever owned was: 2003/4 Commodore 6-cyl auto.  

• Your biggest car-related disaster: very little – had a power steering hose blow on stage 16 

of 18 on a tarmac rally, which parked the car – that’s about the worst. 

• Your greatest moment in motoring was: Coming 3rd in class in the 2019 Baw Baw sprint: 

a fantastic result! Alan also mentioned a time at Winton, during another tarmac rally, 

when they completed several laps as a special stage, running competitively with a Porsche 

GT2 and an Evo 7 – not bad for a Commodore-based vehicle. 

• Your most-admired driver is (and why?): Alan Grice: builds and races his own cars, tries 

new engineering developments. 

• Your favourite driving circuit/track/road/area, & why: Mallala (SA): fast, complicated 

and tight. Also likes Winton, and Mt Leura hillclimb. 

• A phrase you say regularly: “It’s not bad!” 

• Finish the sentence: I will die satisfied if...... I can keep driving. 

• What is something few GCC members would know about you? We achieved 3rd placing 

in the tarmac rally series (early modern class) 

• Who or what do you think has been a great influence in your life? Roy Swan (Bairnsdale 

mechanic), Dave Stevens, my son…the fellows I knock around with. They’re not ‘look at 

me’ type of people – they enjoy what they do and just get on with it. 

• Any other insights you’d like to share? You’ve got to have a go at things. Don’t be afraid 

to be laughed at. What I enjoy is building the car, doing the competition, and the team 

effort it takes to pull it all together; working with the Pit Crew, a great bunch of blokes.  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

No photo provided 



FOR SALE:   

Nissan Pulsar SSS 

• 1999 Model 

• SR 20, N15 Motor 

• 5-Speed Manual 

• All original SSS features 

• One owner 

• Would make a great race 
car or road car. 

• with Rego & Roadworthy: 
$4,500 

• Without Rego & 
Roadworthy: $3,500 

 
Phone Terry on 0421 994 039 

 

 

…and a parting shot: 

 

 
 
Ed: I came across this photo of a 
well-known Australian race 
driver when he was much 
younger. Do you recognize him? 
Answer on the last page. 
 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 

SUPPORTERS AND ADVERTISERS INDEX 
These businesses support our club!! Make sure we support them! 

 

Name Product Contact Details  

Moe Parklands Motel Accommodation 03 5127 3344  
stay@moeparklandsmotel.com.au 

 

BTR Machining and 
Cylinder heads 

Dyno tuning, engine 
rebuilds, race prep, general 
repairs 

03 5134 4023 
simon@btrmorwell.com.au 

 

Penrite Oils  Oils and lubricants www.penritetopclass.com.au 
 

 

Fowlers Asphalting Roadmaking 03 5633 2918 
admin@fowlersasphalting.com.au 

 

Arrow Linemarking Linemarking 0458 882 353 
arrowlinemarking@y7mail.com 

 

Alfa Motorsport 
Fibreglass 

Automotive repairs info@alfamotorsportfibreglass.com.au  

O’Connell’s tyres Suspension, front end, 
brakes, shocks 

03 5126 2822 
Facebook presence 
https://oconnellstyres.weebly.com/ 

 

James Lambert  
 

Photography James Lambert @SJLambert6  

Jim Jones  
 

Photography Jim Jones Jamar Imaging.net  

SPIN Media 
 

Photography and video ncardwell@spinmelbourne.com  

Trafalgar Auto Elec 
 

Auto Electrics 56332062  

Capaldo Automotive 
Repairs 

Mechanical, alignment and 
MX 5 specialist 

5134 4328 Ask for Steve  

Peter Weaver Msport 
Photography 

Photography 0438 109 027 
peter.weaver@speedway.net.au 

 

Russel Ingall  
‘The Enforcer’ 

 is the person in the 
photo on the previous page: 
former touring car racer and 
winner of the V8 Supercar 
title. 
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